PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING – MINUTES
MAY 22, 2013 – 7:00 PM

NEW HARTFORD TOWN HALL- 530 MAIN STREET

PRESENT:
Chairman James Steadman, David Krimmel, Daniel LaPlante, Ted Stoutenberg; Alternate Robert Moore; Land Use staff Certified Zoning Enforcement Officer Rista Malanca and Recording Secretary Stacey Sefcik.
ABSENT:
Gil Pratt; Alternates Martin Post and Peter Ventre.
Chairman James Steadman called the meeting to order at 7:00PM.  All regular members present were seated for the evening.  Alternate Bob Moore was seated for Gil Pratt.  The proceedings were recorded digitally and copies are available in the Land Use Office.
1.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


A.
May 8, 2013 regular meeting.
MOTION Mr. Stoutenberg, second Mr. Steadman, to table review of the minutes of the May 8, 2013 regular meeting to the June 12, 2013 regular meeting; unanimously approved.

2.
NEW BUSINESS:

A.
Tammie Duong, applicant; Branderville, Ltd., owner; 516 Main Street – Request per Section 8.1K of the Zoning Regulations to Waive Site Plan Requirement as per Section 4.2A for Change of Use from Retail Business to Personal Services Establishment in the New Hartford Center District. 
Tammie Duong addressed the Commission regarding this matter.  Ms. Duong explained that she wanted to move her business, The Head Shoppe, from its current location at 526 Main Street to 516 Main Street, which was where the Muddy Moose Antique Center had formerly been located.  She stated that she planned no exterior changes to the building, and her business would not require any greater parking or loading than the previous occupant.  Ms. Malanca stated that the owner of the property had submitted an email stating he was in agreement with Ms. Duong’s request.  She recommended granting this waiver request, expressing the opinion that this new use would not have any greater impact to the neighborhood than the original use of the site.
MOTION Mr. Stoutenberg, second Mr. Krimmel, to approve the waiver request in the matter of Tammie Duong, applicant; Branderville, Ltd., owner; 516 Main Street – Request per Section 8.1K of the Zoning Regulations to Waive Site Plan Requirement as per Section 4.2A for Change of Use from Retail Business to Personal Services Establishment in the New Hartford Center District; unanimously approved.

3.
OTHER BUSINESS PROPER TO COME BEFORE THE COMMISSION:

A.
Phyllis Marcantonio, applicant; David & Phyllis Marcantonio and Susan Suhanovsky, owners; 277 & 279 East Cotton Hill Road – Modification to Shared Driveway per Subdivision Plans dated July 18, 2005 revised through October 7, 2011.


Ms. Malanca explained that these two lots had been created by subdivision as per plans dated October 1, 2003, revised through March 2, 2004, which expressly stated that the shared driveway had to be constructed as per the approved plan.  However, the shared driveway was not in fact constructed in the location designated on the approved plans; the applicants then came before the Commission in 2011 to make additional changes to the utility easements and drainage specified on the originally approved plans.  She stated that the applicants were now once again seeking to make modifications to the drainage plans for the shared driveway.

Phyllis Marcantonio addressed the Commission regarding this matter.  Ms. Marcantonio explained that the plans designed in 2011 had conduit placed underground; they felt this was not feasible as the conduit could be crushed by vehicles haying their field.  She said that when they attempted to find a contractor to do the work, only one submitted a bid and it was $65,000 with $30,000 in variable costs.  Because of this, they decided to redesign the drainage in order to make the cost less expensive.  Ms. Marcantonio stated that the new plans did not require any conduit underground and instead called for a drainage swale along the southern side of the driveway.
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Ms. Malanca stated that the Town’s engineering consultant, Roger Hurlbut, PE, had reviewed the plans.  She said that he had one recommendation, but otherwise found the plans acceptable.  Ms. Malanca explained that Mr. Hurlbut recommended a modification to the curve at the eastern end of the drainage swale such that it was more in line with the path of the stream into which the drainage swale would run.  She stated that she also recommended that all previous conditions of approval be maintained as a part of this modification.


Mr. Stoutenberg noted that Ms. Suhanovsky was not present; he questioned whether she agreed with this potential modification.  Ms. Marcantonio stated that they had sent the proposed revisions to Ms. Suhanovsky, but they had not heard back from her either favorably or unfavorably.

MOTION Mr. Stoutenberg, second Mr. LaPlante, to approve the subdivision modification request in the matter of Phyllis Marcantonio, applicant; David & Phyllis Marcantonio and Susan Suhanovsky, owners; 277 & 279 East Cotton Hill Road – Modification to Shared Driveway per Subdivision Plans dated July 18, 2005 revised through October 7, 2011 as per all oral and written testimony and maps and plans prepared by Wolff Engineering entitled “Site Plan for Proposed Common Driveway” dated May 10, 2013 and revised through May 23, 2013 with the following conditions:

1.
The driveway does not have to be paved; however, regular yearly maintenance of the gravel driveway is required in order to prevent erosion.  If either or both properties are later sold, this requirement will still remain in effect for subsequent owners.

2.
No bond will be required for sedimentation and erosion control; however, all sedimentation and erosion control measures must be installed according to your approved plans prior to beginning any work, and the Zoning Enforcement Officer must be notified prior to the commencement of any work.

3.
The curve at the eastern end of the swale on the southern side of the driveway should be modified to ensure the channel is in line with the existing path of the stream as per the recommendations of the Town’s engineering consultant, Roger Hurlbut, PE of Lenard Engineering.

The motion was unanimously approved.

B.
Discussion Regarding Creation of Incentive Housing Zone Regulations.

Ms. Malanca informed the Commission that the Commission’s attorney, Mark Branse, had forwarded copies of sample regulations as well as information from the Connecticut Bar Association regarding incentive housing zones.  She stated that the Town’s planning consultant, Martin Connor, had also spoken with David Fink of The Partnership for Strong Communities, who had said that there would soon be another round of grants for incentive housing zone work.  Ms. Malanca said that they therefore recommended the Commission get started putting together an application now, so that it would be ready for whenever the State announced it was again accepting applications.  She stated that Mr. Connor had done incentive housing zone work for several towns, and she suggested having Mr. Connor work on this for the Commission.  Ms. Malanca stated that the First Selectman was supportive of this idea.  


Mr. Krimmel stated that he and Mr. Moore had already started reviewing the Zoning Map in an effort to locate possible locations for an incentive housing zone.  He and Mr. Moore offered to review the sample materials submitted by Mr. Branse.  Mr. Moore questioned what exactly the grant funding would cover.  Ms. Malanca explained that this round of funds would help the Town to do research as to suitable locations and to write incentive housing zone regulations to be incorporated into the Zoning Regulations.  She explained that once the regulations were written, they could be submitted to the Office of Policy and Management (OPM) for their approval; if OPM approved the regulations, there was potentially the opportunity for additional money once an incentive housing zone was created and again once homes were built.

The Commission agreed to proceed with the plan suggested by Ms. Malanca.

MOTION Mr. Stoutenberg, second Mr. Krimmel, to amend the agenda to add “Discussion of the Public Service/Utility District Regulation Amendments”; unanimously approved.
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C.
Discussion of Public Service/Utility District Amendments.

Ms. Malanca reminded the Commission that at the May 8, 2013 regular meeting, they had agreed to withdraw the application pertaining to amendments to required setbacks in the Public Service/Utility District (PS/UD), Section 5.6G of the Zoning Regulations.  Because of inconsistencies in the regulations, the Commission had agreed that it would be better to review and amend the entire section.  She stated that she and Mr. Connor had met with representatives of the Metropolitan District Commission and Regional Refuse Disposal District #1 regarding this matter.  As a result, Mr. Connor had drafted amendments to Section 5.6G, which permitted some current uses by zoning permit or site plan, and everything else would require a special exception permit.  Ms. Malanca distributed copies for the Commission to review and said that she had also forwarded a copy to the Commission’s attorney, Mark Branse.  

The Commission agreed to review and discuss the proposed amendments at the June 12, 2013 regular meeting.
D.
Discussion of the 2005 Town of New Hartford Plan of Conservation and Development, with emphasis on review of Chapter 4.


The Commission then reviewed Chapter 4 of the 2005 Plan of Conservation and Development page by page, stopping at the end of page 4-12.  They agreed to make no changes to pages 4-1 and 4-2.  The briefly discussed natural resources inventories and who was responsible for conducting them.  
The Commission then reviewed page 4-3, Protecting Surface Water Resources.  In discussing the Action Steps, decided to keep item #1 and add the words “as necessary.”  They noted that items 2 and 3 had been done and could therefore be deleted from the list.  Members agreed to keep item #4, adding the words “continually review.”  They then discussed Action Step #5; Ms. Malanca noted that the Commission had not limited total impervious coverage in all development.  She suggested that the Commission might want to consider changes to the regulations to help protect sensitive areas such as the West Hill Pond watershed and along the Farmington River.  The Commission then agreed to modify #5 such that it read: “Consider revising zoning regulations to limit total impervious coverage in environmentally sensitive areas.”  They then agreed to remove #6 as the Inland Wetlands Commission had since done this.  The Commission then agreed to keep #7 in as an ongoing Action Step.  With regard to item #8, Ms. Malanca explained that the DEEP did not actually recommend this; however, they did recommend voluntary vernal pool monitoring.  After a brief discussion, the Commission agreed to leave #8 as written.  Ms. Malanca then told the Commission that item #9 had been done during the re-write of the Zoning Regulations; however, she advised keeping it on the list as an ongoing item.  Mr. Stoutenberg questioned whether items #10 and 11 in fact said the same thing; Ms. Malanca said that she would look into this further.  The Commission then reviewed page 4-4, Protect Groundwater Quality.  After a brief discussion of each item, the Commission ultimately agreed that they should combine both topics into one heading “Protect Groundwater and Surface Water Quality” as many items in each list of Action Steps were duplicates.

Turning to page 4-5 “Continue River Corridor Protection”, the Commission agreed to table this matter in order to allow time for Commission members to research and better understand exactly what was and was not permitted within 100 feet of the Farmington River, particularly given its designation as a “Wild and Scenic River under the Wild and Scenic Rivers Act.  Mr. Moore noted that the Commission also needed to better understand what the Metropolitan District Commission intended with regard to supplying water to UCONN.  The Commission then agreed that they could remove the topic “Protect Ridgelines and Steep Slopes” as the action step listed had been completed.  The Commission also noted the need for an updated “Natural Resources Conservation Plan” map for page 4-7.
The Commission then reviewed page 4-8 “Increase Open Space Protection” and decided to leave it as written.  The Commission decided to defer discussion on pages 4-9 and 4-10 until they spoke with Beth Paul, the Town Assessor.  They also noted the need for an updated Open Space Map for page 4-11.  Turning to the Action Steps on page 4-12, the Commission agreed to leave items 1 and 2 as written.  With regard to item #3, members of the Commission questioned whether State law even permitted them to increase the required open space set-aside to 20%; Ms. Malanca stated that she would check this with Mr. Branse.  The Commission agreed to delete item #4 as it had been achieved.  Ms. Malanca reiterated that the Commission should speak with the Assessor before addressing item #5.  Lastly, the Commission asked Ms. Malanca to research the content of the June 2004 referendum to better understand how to address item #6.
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The Commission briefly discussed pages 4-13 through 4-15, but they ultimately agreed to defer further discussion on these pages.  Mr. Krimmel informed commissioners that the subcommittee had agreed that they needed assistance compiling demographic information for Section 2 of the POCD.  He said that they had agreed to have Ms. Malanca contact Mr. Connor to put this information together.
E.
Enforcement Activities at The Home Depot, 1580 Litchfield Turnpike.


Ms. Malanca informed the Commission that there were approximately 10 parking spaces being used to display plants.  She said that vehicles were driving very close to this area, and there was a danger because customers also walked through this area.  In addition, Ms. Malanca said that a large area behind the store was being used for storage of mulch.  She explained that she had sent an enforcement letter to the store manager that these issues were in violation of their permit, and they had consequently called her to schedule a meeting onsite.  She explained that she had informed the store manager that these issues needed to be rectified by the Tuesday after Memorial Day weekend or else she would have to revoke their permit.
MOTION Mr. Stoutenberg, second Mr. LaPlante, to adjourn at 8:50PM; unanimously approved.

Respectfully submitted, 

Stacey M. Sefcik
Recording Secretary
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